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There does exist for man, therefore, a way of acting and of thinking 
which is possible on the level of moderation to which he belongs. Every 
undertaking that is more ambitious than this proves to be contradictory. 
The absolute is not attained nor, above all, created through history. 
Politics is not religion, or if it is, then it is nothing but the 
Inquisition. How would society define an absolute? Perhaps everyone is 
looking for this absolute on behalf of all. But society and politics only 
have the responsibility of arranging everyone's affairs so that each will 
have the leisure and the freedom to pursue this common search. History 
can then no longer be presented as an object of worship. It is only an 
opportunity that must be rendered fruitful by a vigilant rebellion. 
 

"Obsession with the harvest and indifference to history," writes Rene 
Char admirably, "are the two extremities of my bow." If the duration of 
history is not synonymous with the duration of the harvest, then history, 
in effect, is no more than a fleeting and cruel shadow in which man has 
no more part. He who dedicates himself to this history dedicates himself 
to nothing and, in his turn, is nothing. But he who dedicates himself to 
the duration of his life, to the house he builds, to the dignity of 
mankind, dedicates himself to the earth and reaps from it the harvest 
that sows its seed and sustains the world again and again.  
 

Finally, it is those who know how to rebel, at the appropriate moment, 
against history who really advance its interests. To rebel against it 
supposes an interminable tension and the agonized serenity of which Rene 
Char also speaks. But the true life is present in the heart of this 
dichotomy. Life is this dichotomy itself, the mind soaring over volcanoes 
of light, the madness of justice, the extenuating intransigence of 
moderation. The words that reverberate for us at the confines of this 
long adventure of rebellion are not formulas for optimism, for which we 
have no possible use in the extremities of our unhappiness, but words of 
courage and intelligence which, on the shores of the eternal seas, even 
have the qualities of virtue. 
 

No possible form of wisdom today can claim to give more. Rebellion 
indefatigably confronts evil, from which it can only derive a new 
impetus. Man can master in himself everything that should be mastered. He 
should rectify in creation everything that can be rectified. And after he 
has done so, children will still die unjustly even in a perfect society. 
Even by his greatest effort man can only propose to diminish 
arithmetically the sufferings of the world. But the injustice and the 
suffering of the world will remain and, no matter how limited they are, 
they will not cease to be an outrage. Dimitri Karamazov's cry of "Why?" 
will continue to resound; art and rebellion will die only with the last 
man. 
 

There is an evil, undoubtedly, which men accumulate in their frantic 
desire for unity. But yet another evil lies at the roots of this 
inordinate movement. Confronted with this evil, confronted with death, 
man from the very depths of his soul cries out for justice. Historical 
Christianity has only replied to this protest against evil by the 
annunciation of the kingdom and then of eternal life, which demands 
faith. But suffering exhausts hope and faith and then is left alone and 
unexplained. The toiling masses, worn out with suffering and death, are 
masses without God. Our place is henceforth at their side, far from 
teachers, old or new.  
 



Historical Christianity postpones to a point beyond the span of history 
the cure of evil and murder, which are nevertheless experienced within 
the span of history. Contemporary materialism also believes that it can 
answer all questions. But, as a slave to history, it increases the domain 
of historic murder and at the same time leaves it without any 
justification, except in the future—which again demands faith. In both 
cases one must wait, and meanwhile the innocent continue to die. For 
twenty centuries the sum total of evil has not diminished in the world. 
No paradise, whether divine or revolutionary, has been realized.  
 

An injustice remains inextricably bound to all suffering, even the most 
deserved in the eyes of men. The long silence of Prometheus before the 
powers that overwhelmed him still cries out in protest. But Prometheus, 
meanwhile, has seen men rail and turn against him. Crushed between human 
evil and destiny, between terror and the arbitrary, all that remains to 
him is his power to rebel in order to save from murder him who can still 
be saved, without surrendering to the arrogance of blasphemy. 
 

Then we understand that rebellion cannot exist without a strange form of 
love. Those who find no rest in God or in history are condemned to live 
for those who, like themselves, cannot live: in fact, for the humiliated. 
The most pure form of the movement of rebellion is thus crowned with the 
heart-rending cry of Karamazov: if all are not saved, what good is the 
salvation of one only? Thus Catholic prisoners, in the prison cells of 
Spain, refuse communion today because the priests of the regime have made 
it obligatory in certain prisons.  
 

These lonely witnesses to the crucifixion of innocence also refuse 
salvation if it must be paid for by injustice and oppression. This insane 
generosity is the generosity of rebellion, which unhesitatingly gives the 
strength of its love and without a moment's delay refuses injustice. Its 
merit lies in making no calculations, distributing everything it 
possesses to life and to living men. It is thus that it is prodigal in 
its gifts to men to come. Real generosity toward the future lies in 
giving all to the present. 
 

Rebellion proves in this way that it is the very movement of life and 
that it cannot be denied without renouncing life. Its purest outburst, on 
each occasion, gives birth to existence. Thus it is love and fecundity or 
it is nothing at all. Revolution without honor, calculated revolution 
which, in preferring an abstract concept of man to a man of flesh and 
blood, denies existence as many times as is necessary, puts resentment in 
the place of love.  
 

Immediately rebellion, forgetful of its generous origins, allows itself 
to be contaminated by resentment; it denies life, dashes toward 
destruction, and raises up the grimacing cohorts of petty rebels, embryo 
slaves all of them, who end by offering themselves for sale, today, in 
all the market-places of Europe, to no matter what form of servitude. It 
is no longer either revolution or rebellion but rancor, malice, and 
tyranny.  
 

Then, when revolution in the name of power and of history becomes a 
murderous and immoderate mechanism, a new rebellion is consecrated in the 
name of moderation and of life. We are at that extremity now. At the end 
of this tunnel of darkness, however, there is inevitably a light, which 
we already divine and for which we only have to fight to ensure its 
coming. All of us, among the ruins, are preparing a renaissance beyond 
the limits of nihilism. But few of us know it. 
 



Already, in fact, rebellion, without claiming to solve everything, can at 
least confront its problems. From this moment high noon is borne away on 
the fast-moving stream of history. Around the devouring flames, shadows 
writhe in mortal combat for an instant of time and then as suddenly 
disappear, and the blind, fingering their eyelids, cry out that this is 
history.  
 

The men of Europe, abandoned to the shadows, have turned their backs upon 
the fixed and radiant point of the present. They forget the present for 
the future, the fate of humanity for the delusion of power, the misery of 
the slums for the mirage of the eternal city, ordinary justice for an 
empty promised land.  
 

They despair of personal freedom and dream of a strange freedom of the 
species; reject solitary death and give the name of immortality to a vast 
collective agony. They no longer believe in the things that exist in the 
world and in living man; the secret of Europe is that it no longer loves 
life. Its blind men entertain the puerile belief that to love one single 
day of life amounts to justifying whole centuries of oppression.  
 

That is why they wanted to efface joy from the world and to postpone it 
until a much later date. Impatience with limits, the rejection of their 
double life, despair at being a man, have finally driven them to inhuman 
excesses. Denying the real grandeur of life, they have had to stake all 
on their own excellence.  
 

For want of something better to do, they deified themselves and their 
misfortunes began; these gods have had their eyes put out. Kaliayev, and 
his brothers throughout the entire world, refuse, on the contrary, to be 
deified in that they refuse the unlimited power to inflict death. They 
choose, and give us as an example the only original rule of life today: 
to learn to live and to die, and, in order to be a man, to refuse to be a 
god. 
 

At this meridian of thought, the rebel thus rejects divinity in order to 
share in the struggles and destiny of all men. We shall choose Ithaca, 
the faithful land, frugal and audacious thought, lucid action, and the 
generosity of the man who understands. In the light, the earth remains 
our first and our last love. Our brothers are breathing under the same 
sky as we; justice is a living thing. Now is born that strange joy which 
helps one live and die, and which we shall never again postpone to a 
later time.  
 

On the sorrowing earth it is the unresting thorn, the bitter brew, the 
harsh wind off the sea, the old and the new dawn. With this joy, through 
long struggle, we shall remake the soul of our time, and a Europe which 
will exclude nothing. Not even that phantom Nietzsche, who for twelve 
years after his downfall was continually invoked by the West as the 
blasted image of its loftiest knowledge and its nihilism; nor the prophet 
of justice without mercy who lies, by mistake, in the unbelievers' plot 
at Highgate Cemetery; nor the deified mummy of the man of action in his 
glass coffin; nor any part of what the intelligence and energy of Europe 
have ceaselessly furnished to the pride of a contemptible period.  
 

All may indeed live again, side by side with the martyrs of 1905, but on 
condition that it is understood that they correct one another, and that a 
limit, under the sun, shall curb them all. Each tells the other that he 
is not God; this is the end of romanticism. At this moment, when each of 
us must fit an arrow to his bow and enter the lists anew, to reconquer, 
within history and in spite of it, that which he owns already, the thin 



yield of his fields, the brief love of this earth, at this moment when at 
last a man is born, it is time to forsake our age and its adolescent 
furies. The bow bends; the wood complains. At the moment of supreme 
tension, there will leap into flight an unswerving arrow, a shaft that is 
inflexible and free. 
 

 

 

The end 


